UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar Blvd
September 8, 2015

5:30 p.m. 

The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, September 8, 2015.  Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:


Councilmember Paulette Carr arrived at 5:35 p.m.

Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Councilmember Rod Jennings arrived at 5:45 p.m.

Councilmember Terry Crow

Councilmember Stephen Kraft   
Councilmember Glickert was excused.
Also in attendance were the Community Development Director Andrea Riganti, Police Chief Charles Adams, Police Captain Carol Jackson, Dan Redstone from Redstone and Associates and Chris Chiodini and Lou Chiodini from Chiodini Architects.
Mayor Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  She asked if there were any changes to the upcoming meeting’s agenda.
City Manager Lehman Walker stated he would like to remove Bill 9269  under Unfinished Business..
Mayor Welsch turned the meeting over to City Manager Lehman Walker who said the study session was to discuss background information on University City Police Department Facility Analysis prepared by Chiodini Architects.
Community Development Director Andrea Riganti introduced participants, Chief Adams, Captain Jackson, Dan Redstone from Redstone and Associates and Chris Chiodini and Lou Chiodini from Chiodini Architects who performed the University City Police Department facility analysis.  Ms. Riganti provided a brief background:
· City Hall was constructed in 1903 for the purpose as a printing facility and not as a police facility.  

· Converted for police and fire in 1938

· Fire department was relocated in 2013 due to the conditions of the facility

Ms. Riganti turned it over to Captain Jackson who gave an overview of the police department and its operation.
Captain Jackson noted:

· University City is one of the largest police departments in St. Louis County.

· Police department has three bureaus - Investigations, Field Operations and Services

· The department receives over 2300 - 911 calls per month

· The department receives over 56,000 calls for year for service
· The department processed over 2300 prisoners in a one year time frame
· Facilities have been maintained on a piecemeal basis, working on plumbing and electrical when needed to keep it working
· Police department has been recognized  for being, Proficient Efficient and Professional to the point of being recommended to take over policing in other municipalities

· Safety issues are a  concern to the department
· It is of concern to present officers and for recruitment of new officers to see other municipalities with new and updated facilities.

Ms. Riganti noted that the City has been aware of the facility’s problems since 1980 when a study was performed revealing several of the environmental and facility issues that are still prevalent today.  A bond issue was presented to the City for upgrades to the facility and it failed. Since that time funds have been made available to band-aid problems but the City cannot continue to do that.
Daniel Redstone noted the study was to determine what it is for that the department needs to operate an efficient facility.  He noted that safety is paramount in the design of a new facility.  
Noted safety issues were:
· Lack of secure separation between  staff and public

· Lack of separation of prisoner processing and police operations
· Inefficient, unsafe, unsecure work flow and departmental adjacencies
· Unhealthy and unsafe work environment – mold, mildew, water infiltration and structural deficiencies
· Lack of secure prisoner transport to cells

· Lack of ADA compliance

· Cells that do not comply with current standards

· Evidence processing area that is not contiguous and is inefficient

· Evidence storage that is not contiguous, lacks  proper security and ventilation and provides inadequate space

· Municipal court location – concern about the security of documents when moving to court location
The basic needs assessment was done after interviews, meetings and questionnaires in order to define what University City’s Police Department needed going forward.  He noted that a new building or a renovation of the present building would be a decision for the City Council to decide.  
It was noted that the accreditation of the police department is dependent on the condition of the department’s building, which is addressed in Senate Bill (SB5).  In order to meet the certification criteria there are certain areas that require brick and mortar to complement the procedure.  
The physical/environmental conditions of the police department are:

· Antiquated systems – efficiency, parts, dirt and mold

· Absence of fire protection system

· Continual water infiltration

· Continual microbial/mold issues

· Continual structural deterioration

· Asbestos/lead containing materials

· Continual pest infiltration

Not in compliance with:
· Building code

· Essential services/Seismic Code compliance

· ADA accessibility compliance

· Energy standards compliance

· State/National police facility operational guidelines
The basic operational needs of the department are:

· Safety and security:  site and facility

· Separation of traffic flow: police/public/prisoner

· Consolidated evidence processing and storage

· Consolidated prisoner processing and holding

· Work flow efficiencies and adjacencies

· Co-location of Municipal Court

Chiodini Architects passed out questionnaires specific to this project, followed by departmental groupings and interviews for the space needs analysis.  From this the architects came up with the square footage needed for an efficient functional operation.  The estimate for the annex renovation in 2016 cost is $25,238,648.00, plus a separate cost to temporarily house the police department and records.  The estimate for construction of a new police department facility is $12,463,387.00, plus land cost.
Ms. Riganti noted the City has known of the existing operational and facilities issues for thirty-six years with the existing annex.  She noted that they expected some refinements to both the cost and space analysis.  Two options were presented for the City and Council to discuss the next steps.  The City has set aside seven million dollars in reserves in anticipation of the need for a new or upgraded facility.  The question is where the City will find the additional funds needed.  The proposal is to hold several informational meetings about the options to seek feedback from the residents as to their preferred option and what the funding mechanism would be.  If the preferred option would be a new facility, the next question would be what should be done with the annex, an historical structure.  In October, a survey will be distributed door-to-door to the public with results brought back to Council at the end of October or beginning of November.  
Questions:
· Need of space for bulk evidence storage.  Needed due to size and volatility of some objects.
· Are there better and best versions provided in analysis.  There were no wishes presented.  
· Time frame for construction or rehabilitation of annex.  Three years for a new building and renovation would be in excess of that with move in and move out.

· Cost to move department and dispatch out and back in.  The big cost would come from moving the dispatch but the consultants had no estimate of cost.

· Cells made with glass surrounding instead of bars.  Tempered glass has been used for the past fifteen years instead of bars, making it easier to view any events within cell.
· Can the Police Department be in more than one facility?  Transportation of prisoners and records between buildings is not good for security reasons.  

· How many prisoners the department had last year and asked if they were just from U City arrests.  The arrests were just for U City.  Does the City charge the prisoners in custody?  The prisoners are not charged for their incarceration.  

· When asked to take over several other municipalities was this turned down and by whom?  It was not turned down.  The consolidation was a recommendation not a formal request.
· Have there been any prisoner escapes?  Only two remembered, in 
Chief Adams’ long tenure with the department.  Chief noted that the building does not suit what the police need to do every day.  We still have police officer’s and staff working in this building.  He noted we still have to arrest people, we still have to serve and protect and we still have to dispatch EMS, fire and police.  Chief stated that this study has been going on for a year now. It will be another year to decide what will be done and another two or three years construct or reconstruct a new police station.  We will still be in the building.  We have shut down the third floor because of the wetness, mildew and mold.  We cannot use the basement when it rains because of water seepage.  We do not use the fire department because it has already been deemed not suitable for use.  We need a facility to promote good health and a more efficient facility for the department’s employees.  We have a lot of people in that building that work for you.
· What is the possibility of obtaining outside funds as through grants?  Seeking federal, state or local fund grants has been explored but nothing was available. 

· Will University City be in the court business in the future with all changes being suggested?  A phased-in design was suggested, with the space needed for court added later if needed.  This could cut the cost at the beginning.  Most likely the change in the court system will be in streamlining process and procedure to be consistent and function the same with all cities.  

· How long will the estimated price exist.  Costs rise approximately five percent a year so by time construction could start it could be five to ten percent higher.
· Chief was asked if he would prefer one approach over the other.  Chief Adams noted that there would be a lot more to consider if the existing building is renovated, and the cost is double that of a new building.  He stated that we have lost police officers and recruits to cities with better facilities.
· Does a new construction contain a shooting range?  Yes but smaller.
Mr. Walker stated that after the public events and survey tabulations the City would be coming back to Council with recommendations.  
Meeting was adjourned at 5:26 p.m.
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